BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held at the Kingswood Community Centre, Westbrook, on Wednesday, 19 September 2018 at 7.30 pm

Present


Chairman



Ward

*



K Burgess (L) 


Burtonwood 

Vice Chairman

*



M Tarr
 (L)



Westbrook










Council Members

*



Cathy Mitchell (L)


Burtonwood 

*



Ceri Mitchell (L)


Burtonwood



Jade Mitchell



Burtonwood 





J Joyce (L)



Burtonwood 

*



T O’Neill (L)



Burtonwood 

*



A Guthrie (L) 


Westbrook





J Guthrie (L) 



Westbrook
*



S Krizanac (LD) 


Westbrook 
*



J Tarr (L)



Westbrook

*



J Rowlinson (C) 


Westbrook

*



G Rowlinson (C)


Westbrook





T Engelke (LD)


Westbrook





B Gallagher (L)


Westbrook



*



M Smith (LD)



Old Hall 




*
Denotes Councillor present at Council

Also present
Clerk – Julie Pickles

Stephen Murphy


Alex Brisco

Dave Hamblett


Arthur Hamblett  

Ste Hamblett



PCSO Sophie Perfect

Tony Cowley



C28
Apologies
An apology for absence had been received from Councillors J Guthrie, 

B Gallagher, T Engelke, J Mitchell, and J Joyce. 
C29
Code of Conduct - Declarations of Interest


It was noted that no declarations of interest were received.

C30
Community / Policing Issues 


It was noted that an email report had been received from PCSO Neil Samuel, present at the meeting was PCSO Sophie Perfect (Westbrook), gave her verbal report to the attendees:-

· A female had been hit by a vehicle on Westbrook Crescent – it was noted that she was still in intensive care

· High Vis patrols at Gemini

· Recent surgeries at the library

· Patrols on Sankey Valley Park

· Bin fires at Haycastle Close

· Issues at Asda and Westbrook cinema

Pavilion Building:-

Representatives of the Burtonwood Albion attended the meeting to seek more information in relation to the closing of the Pavilion Building, it was noted that the team had disbanded and the majority of players had joined a team based in Earlstown.
The Clerk reported that the boiler from installation had been maintained by British Gas Commercial, unfortunately over the last 18 months there had been intermittent problems, in addition to the yearly maintenance fee of five hundred and fifty pounds the Parish Council had spent a further two and a half thousand pounds in trying to rectify the issues. The Clerk had gained further advice from other gas installers who quoted for the work from fixes to a new boiler local plumbers. The cost of a new boiler was in the region of eight thousand pounds. The Parish Council was in the process of decided upon a quotation when local youths climbed on the Pavilion roof and dismantled the water over flow system causing a flood which in turn brought parts of the ceiling to fall through, drenching the electrics.
The Parish Council had inspected the building and it was agreed that for health and safety reasons the building would have to be closed.

From the attendees there were questions asked in relation to the maintenance of the building, it was noted that the Parish Council had spent nearly 21 thousand pound in 2016/17 and nearly nineteen thousand pound in 2017/18 on the site, this included the Pavilion building, play area and football pitches.  

It was reported that although the building had been closed the pitches were still available for the team, arrangements had been made for the team to use the shower facilities at the Burtonwood Community Centre but this was deemed too far to travel to and from matches for the players. 


Councillor Cathy Mitchell had been in talks with Active Cheshire, she gave her report;-


Since the last Parish Council meeting, I have inspected the Pavilion Building, been in contact with Sport England and met with Active Cheshire.
Where we are

The Pavilion building was closed on health and safety grounds following our last Parish Council meeting. Water leaking from the roof space onto electrics, ceiling coming down were just some of the issues identified. I am not a health and safety professional (yet) but I am a barrister who practiced in personal injury and I am currently studying for a NEBOSH Diploma. 
The building is clearly in need of substantial repair if it is to be re-opened to the public. Unless there is an element of re-design, I would still not be happy with it, for example, with respect to fire evacuation routes etc. the building is old, an eyesore, and the type of building which attracts vandalism and ant-social behaviour. 
I understand that conservative repair estimates are in the region of £30,000.
The future

Instead of going in ever decreasing circles, I have thought about the rec becoming a sports hub, with state of the art facilities. New pavilion building, 3/4G pitch, running track
I contacted Sport England to ask about funding for a project like this. They said; this sounds like a great project idea, your project may be eligible for our Community Asset Fund which I have provided the link to below. I strongly advise you to read the guidance document found at the bottom of the page to ensure you are fully eligible prior to applying.

Community Asset Fund - https://www.sportengland.org/funding/community-asset-fund/

Please be advised, the lead applicant for any of our grants must be the lease holder. If the lease holder is the Local Authority, we require 50% investment in the project from them. As you are representing the Parish Council, if you are the lease holder we don't require any financial commitment from you but any commitment would help…”

I then had a meeting with Adam Norris of Active Cheshire. Adam had a good look at the Pavilion building. Two key principles, which are relevant to us:

1.
Grant funding more likely to be made available for big plans than small projects

2.
Grant funding unlikely to be made available for facilities for one team/discipline – needs to benefit activity for the whole community.

I outlined the vision and Adam said that it is achievable. Active Cheshire would like to work with us on the project.
Active Cheshire work with Sport England. They can advise us through the process and do specific work for us (e.g. research analysis, vision setting, bid writing etc.). The specific work would come at a cost. That said, it is at a reasonable rate and they, as a charity, operate on a cost recovery basis.
If the Parish Council want to go down this route, there is preparatory work and research to be done, including a public consultation. I am happy to lead on this project, but will ask the Parish to fund Active Cheshire to do the large pieces of work, such as bid writing.

In summary

We need to consider whether to spend a not insignificant sum of money to effectively “stand still”. I’ve attached a case study of a modular clubhouse, which would at least make the changing facilities fit for purpose in the 21st century. I would urge you to do more than this, though. We could engage all of the sports and do something to improve fitness and increase activity amongst the people in the community as a whole. 
Councillor C Mitchell was thanked for her report.
The attendees asked was there a time frame for this project to be finalised, unfortunately this could not be answered as the Parish Council were in the early stages of gaining information and to see whether there was enough support for such a venture from the community.
Councillor C Mitchell reported that she was scheduled to meet again with Active Cheshire prior to the next meeting of the Council.
C31    Minutes of the Previous Meeting (20 June 2018)


It was resolved by the Council that the minutes from the meeting held on 20 June 2018 were read and approved as a correct and true record
C32
Matters Arising

Nil

C33
Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (19 September 2018)
The Chairman reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself, Councillor A Guthrie, Councillor G Rowlinson and Councillor M Tarr.
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council.
C33.1 Apologies

It was noted that apologies for absence had been received from Councillor J Mitchell and Councillor J Joyce.
C33.2 Code of Conduct - Declarations of Interest

It was noted that no declarations of interests were received.
C33.3 Application(s) for Grant
Nil 

C33.4 Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers between meetings 


Nil
C33.5 Accounts Requiring Payment (August / September 2018)

Water Plus Ltd Pavilion 





£    28.41

WBC – Vehicle Hire April to June 




£1234.80

WBC – Printing 






£    52.80

Relief Caretaker August /September 



£  220.00  

Service Care Solutions Litter Picker 



£2017.12

Clerks Expenses August / September 



£  119.48

Clerks Expenses August / September 



£    10.25

HMRC 2nd quarter PAYE 





£1263.09 Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that all payments be made

C33.6 Monthly Accounts & Bank Reconciliation (June / July / August 2018)
The Clerk had produced a report detailing the payments and receipts account for the months of June, July and August 2018 and it was

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the balance be noted and the report be accepted     
C33.7 External Audit 

The Clerk reported that correspondence had been received from the auditor with queries in relation to the precept, it was noted that the Borough Council gave the precept to the Parishes with part of the fund being a grant and that this had caused an anomaly  with the figures.  The Clerk had contacted the Borough Council and that she had been told that this issue was the same throughout the Borough.
C33.8 Kingswood Community Centre
It was reported that a day user had requested that a plastic container be place in the back garden area of the centre for storage, the Members considered that matter and it was 
Recommend by the Finance Sub-Committee that the request be denied due to the container being flammable.
C33.9 Pavilion Centre
The Clerk provided a breakdown of costs that had been spent on the Pavilion site. It was noted that in 2016/17 £20766 and in 2017/18 £18707had be spent on the site. 

It was noted that Councillor Cathy was to report on the future use of the building and site within the main meeting. 

33.10Play Area – Pavilion
Nil
C33.11Play Area – Collins Green
Nil
C33.12Play Area Inspections

The Clerk reported that an inspection had been completed by the Borough Council.
It was noted that at the Collins Green site the main area of concern was around the raising of edges to the safety surfacing as these had become raised with wear / weather, the goal post loose in the ground and there was weeds in the area.

It was noted that the Pavilion sited need more attention as the modules were older and in need of renewing.   

C33.13Fir Tree Community Ground
The Clerk reported that correspondence had been received in relation to the siting of a telecommunications mast.

C33.14Pitches
Nil
C33.15Quotations Received

Christmas Tree – Supply / instalation and removal £1283.20
Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that an order be placed for Christmas tree to be sited in Burtonwood Village in front of the library

Renovation of the Pavilion Building     


(a) HPB
£31500


(b) HB 
£28880


(c) JWBM 
£15850

Recommended by the Finance Sub-Committee that the quotations be noted
C33.16Parish Council Web Site

Council Ceri Mitchel reported that he had finalised the building of the new web site.

C33.17Any Other Business


Nil
C34
Report of the Planning Sub Committee 19 September 2018
Councillor Ceri Mitchell reported verbally on the Planning Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself and Councillor T O’Neill.  
Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council.
C34.1 Apologies

An apologies for absence had been received from Councillor J Guthrie and Councillor T Engelke.  
C34.2 Declarations of Interest

It was noted that no declarations of interest had been received. 

C34.3 Documents Received

0 General Item of Correspondence 

6 Domestic Planning Application

11 Non Domestic Planning Applications

0 Prior Notifications under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

0 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

0 Notice of Decision – Approved

0 The Planning Inspectorate

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representation

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry
8 Enforcement Notices Closed 

8 Enforcement Noticed Opened 

0 Town and Country Act 1991 – Appeal Under S78 against Refusal of House Holder Application 
0 WBC Development Control Agenda

0 WBC Cat D Listing

0 Ward List

Recommended by the Planning Sub-Committee that the documents received be noted 
C35
Correspondence 
1.
Council and Clerks Direct

2.
Anne Carr

3.
SLCC 

4.
Storage Container

5.
West Warrington World Scout Jamboree

6.
Complaint Letter – Lights Pathway 28

7.
Anonymous – Complaint Letter

8.
LEP and HS2

9.
Cllr Cathy Mitchell – Pavilion Site

10.
Cllr Ceri Mitchell – Pavilion Site

11.
Cllr Cathy Mitchell – Sport England

12.
Sport England 

13.
Parish Council Liaison Meeting

14.
Council and Clerks Direct

15.
The Clerk

16.
WBC – Blighty Club

17.
WBC – Warrington PROW Forum

18.
Pavilion – T Cowley
Resolved by the Council that the above documents received be    noted 

C36
Burtonwood Reports / Updates
Councillor Cathy Mitchell reported on the following matter;-

· Village traffic calming measures consultation, 25 September and 2 October from 2.00pm and 7.00pm.
· Resolved by the Council that Councillor C Mitchell’s report be noted
C37   Old Hall Reports / Updates
Nil 

C38
Westbrook Reports / Updates

Councillor A Guthrie reported on the following matter;-

· Invitation to Culture Warrington consultation, it was reported that all needed to be engaged
· Local litter clean up to meet at the the Asda store in Westbrook on 13 October 2018
 Resolved by the Council that Councillor A Guthrie’s report be noted

Councillor S Krizanac reported on the following matter;-

· Land belonging to the Land Trust had become overgrown in areas and the need for a programme of maintenance 
· Resolved by the Council that Councillor Krizanac’s report be noted
The meeting closed at 8.45 pm. 

Signed as a true record……..…………….



                                                                                      Cllr K Burgess  
Chairman

      17 October 2018
8
9

